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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held at Caddington Sports and Social Club 11th March 2019

Present: Chairman M Russell, Parish Councillors J Bean, R Catford, M Tomlin, B Fitzsimmons, A Palmer, H Palmer, 

M Morland, S Smith, P Smith, Ward Cllrs K Collins & R Stay, Clerk M Whiting, 26 members of public 

Public participation
Q. Why did Biffa only clear a short distance of Chaul End Road? Unsure, however Cllr A Palmer aware Biffa were there last week and covered a large area of that road and do regularly attend to clear rubbish.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

All members present.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell: Payments for Village Garden Services.
Grants: Cllrs Fitzsimmons & Catford - Heathfield Friends & Cllr Morland – Scouts.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Item 5. Cllr H Palmer was also in attendance at the bus shelter meeting. This was added to the minutes.
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 18th February 2019 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
4. AFFORDABLE HOUSING

CBC Assistant Director Housing Tony Keaveney was due to attend this evening however has been stuck in traffic. Called to apologise and request to defer to another time.

5. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
Clerk contacted the school regarding parking problems. Assistant Head Chloe Logan assures the parish council they frequently remind parents about parking safely around the school, and have also faced some rather unpleasant responses from some parents. They will also continue to remind them about alternative places to park.
Clerk has added has added a link on the parish council website for Affordable Housing.

Clerk has forwarded CBC parking on verges letter to Cllr Tomlin.
Club defibrillator has been received and will install playing field side as requested this week.
6. CHAIRMAN’S ADDRESS

Chairman advised Meadow Way bench has been installed.
7. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL
Ward Cllr Collins advised the 2017 planning application for land at Dunstable Road and Folly Lane, rear of scout hut, has been deferred to CBC DMC on 3rd April (tbc)

Ward Cllr Stay advised the Local Plan has some limited weight in planning law and there will be a public examination in May.
Focus Group are meeting Friday in Tilsworth with the Minister of special advisory & MP Selous to discuss G&T issues.

Highways are currently refreshing white lining, including roundabout at Little Green Lane.

Ward Cllr Collins just heard that Luton Borough Council have approved the Newlands Park development. Cllr Stay concerned there will be major traffic issues if development near the Barn owl and Rugby Club go ahead also.
8. DISABLED PARKING BAYS

Ward Cllr Stay advised during the parking scheme implemented in 2014, two specific elements of the scheme were not implemented at the time, these being the yellow lines around the GP surgery & disabled parking bays.

At the time a balance needed to be struck between maximising the number of parking bays available and the safety of pedestrians. Concerns are exactly as they were back then when this was last discussed - there is a balance to be struck between maximising the number of parking bays & prioritising parking for disabled badge holders.
It was AGREED to request Paul Salmon in Traffic Management to install one disabled parking bay, preferably in front of the café on Manor Road shops. Parish Council highways rep Cllr Tomlin to assist with this.
9. BRICK BUS SHELTER
On 7th March, CBC Highways Team Leader in Traffic Management Paul Salmon sent an email to say ‘Due to the delay on this matter and the fact it was clear at the site visit that a lack of legal advice could not be a matter for delaying this item.  We are therefore now giving 14 days notice before we start proceedings to remove the bus shelter.’

Nick Ginger at Machins Solicitors, Luton had previously been sent all information and maps available relating to this issue and after a conversation both with current and previous Clerk, emailed a response which was circulated to all Parish Councillors. Advised that irrespective of the ownership of the ground, the Highways Authority have certain powers and responsibilities that they are entitled to exercise, however after visiting the site he feels the plans are considerably less than ideal and will contact Paul Salmon as it seems uncertain as to where the boundary between the Green and the Highway falls. He had also advised that an injunction would cost approx. £5,000-£10,000 + VAT and there is also a risk having an order made by the Court for the party applying for an injunction to pay the other parties legal fees should the request be turned down.
For information, Clerk was also advised that Local Authorities cannot make a complaint to the Local Government Ombudsman about another local authority. A private individual could do this, but even then the Ombudsman would only look at the case if a complaint has been made to CBC first and it had an opportunity to deal with it.

Parish councillors cannot understand why CBC Highways wish to spend money on the removal of the parish council bus shelter. At the meeting on 29th January, Paul Salmon had also indicated there was no immediate rush and therefore surprised to have received this instruction so quickly. Cllr Tomlin had conducted an online poll via the village face book page and found 21 wished it to be knocked down and 145 in favour of keeping it.

It was AGREED to await advice from our solicitor after discussions with Highways. Ward Cllrs will also request that no further action is taken by highways and Cllr Dalgarno until after the next full council meeting on 8th April.
10. CCTV
CBC Community Safety Manager sent invitation to review the CCTV system connected to the control room at Watling House & also receive update on plans for CBC future CCTV system. Cllrs Russell & Tomlin to attend tomorrow and will use opportunity to seek clarification on mobile CCTV cameras and requirements.
11. HIGHWAYS
Cllr Tomlin has had walkabout with CBC Emma Kines. The Meadow Way grit bin was removed as school no longer there, however parish council can pay to purchase another. Hyde Road verges can have more posts installed, however this further restricts parking in the area. Parish Council would be granted permission to purchase and install plastic matting in verges to prevent damage from vehicles. Path repairs were cancelled and Emma to investigate why. Water board will be requested to replace lamppost at Little Green Lane roundabout and Virgin to make repairs to sunk area in Elm Avenue following installation.

12. WEBSITE & EMAIL
No information or costs received yet from Steve Jones.

13. RUSHMORE PARK LEASE

Camilla Malfroy at Bidwells LLP, is dealing with the Rushmore lease renewal on behalf of client The St Albans Diocesan Board of Finance. They propose to increase annual rent from £400pa to £1100pa (the last increase to £400pa was in March 2006) and the parish Council will need to pay for legal costs in region of £1950. 
A rolling contract is not possible. They would prefer a 15year lease but will consider a longer lease if requested.

The 5 year rent review is based on RPI and will therefore increases will be in line with inflation.

Once the final terms have been agreed, solicitors will prepare a draft lease to be circulated detailing all terms.

It was AGREED to renew and request a 20year lease if possible.
Chairman suggested the extra memorial bench held in storage is donated to All Saints Church – AGREED.

14. 2019/20 GRANTS

£2500 is allocated in the 2019/2020 budget under Section 137. Caddington Pre-School had refunded their £879 grant cheque for storage sheds as they didn’t receive permission from the school to erect these and have therefore reapplied for storage cabinets and boxes. Therefore £879 from 2018/19 budget now unallocated.
It was RESOLVED to award the following:

	Group
	Purpose
	Award 2019/20

	Caddington Scout Group
	Baseball stand & nets, board games
	 £                200.00 

	Caddington Pre-School
	4 large storage cabinets & 10 storage boxes
	 £                856.00 

	Heathfield Friends
	8 Folding tables
	 £                900.00 

	Caddington Community Float
	Insurance & lighting
	 £                120.39 

	All Saints Church
	2 Flags
	 £                132.00 

	Collings Wells Hall
	7 folding table & a trolley
	 £                500.00 

	 
	 
	 £              2,708.39 


15. ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
The Annual Parish Meeting will be held on Monday 8th April 2019 8:15pm. The April full council meeting will be held prior to this at 7:30pm. Grant recipients will be invited to collect their cheques. Clerk to request the Club to provide refreshments for approx. 80 people at £3/head. Clerk to contact local groups and also ask PC Elliot Weedon to attend.
16. GREAT BRITISH SPRING CLEAN

Caddington Village School Assistant Head Chloe Logan advised that the school Eco-team may wish to assist with this. Due to school holidays, they will arrange their own on either Tuesday 26th or Thursday 28th March from 12:30pm.

It was AGREED to arrange the ‘Great British Spring Clean’ event on Saturday 13th April meeting at Heathfield. Clerk to request John Waller to help with organisation of this.
17. POND

Resident Helen Wheeler and partner have offered to make a replacement Duck house for the village pond. 

It was AGREED to accept their kind offer and Cllr Tomlin will assist with fitting it.
18. POLICE


Cllr Tomlin advised there had been 20 offences reported in February, however the majority of these were on Watling Street and Norfolk Road in Dunstable and the village centre has had the lowest rates in a long time.

19. CADDINGTON WATCH

Street Watch: Four members will be at Great Denham in April to help launch their local team. Yet to meet with Kensworth to share best practise.

Speed Watch: out and about this coming Friday 

After feedback from regular meeting, going to restart Village School parking sessions.
Councillors wished to thank Caddington Watch for all their hard work and congratulate them on their efforts.
20. PLANNING 

Minutes for both the 18th February and 4th March planning committee meetings were forwarded to all Councillors.
Planning committee have put forward an objection to the care home application at Millfield Lane.

21. CORRESPONDENCE

CBC Cllr Wenham Council tax increase 1% - email fwd 22/2

Beds Bugle newsletter March 2019 – email fwd 26/2
CBC Councillor Nomination papers for prospective papers have been received and distributed and Notices of Election displayed in noticeboard.


22. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment and two authorised signatories were instructed to sign the below cheques:
	Date
	Cheque
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/03/2019
	DD
	O2
	PC phone
	 £        26.40 

	28/03/2019
	SO
	ASK Accounting Services
	Payroll service
	 £        25.56 

	01/03/2019
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management Feb 19
	 £        45.00 

	22/03/2019
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore park elec
	 £        59.93 

	25/03/2019
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £        58.53 

	27/03/2019
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary Feb 19
	 £     549.12 

	11/03/2019
	106093
	Beds Pension Fund
	A Whiting Pension outstanding
	 £     444.98 

	11/03/2019
	106094
	Village Garden Services
	Grounds Maint & Warden Cover
	 £     704.62 

	11/03/2019
	106095
	M Whiting
	Salary, expenses Feb & March
	 £  2,964.76 

	11/03/2019
	106096
	Beds Pension Fund
	M Whiting Pension Feb & March
	 £  1,250.65 

	11/03/2019
	106097
	HMRC
	Tax NI Feb & March
	 £  1,677.59 

	11/03/2019
	106098
	Village Garden Services
	Gritting 01/02
	 £     257.29 

	11/03/2019
	106099
	Village Garden Services
	Meadow Way bench & park benches
	 £     390.00 

	11/03/2019
	106100
	TT Trophies
	Brass plate engraving
	 £     108.00 

	11/03/2019
	106101
	Machins Solicitors
	Bus Shelter legal advice
	 £     300.00 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 £  8,862.43 


Public participation

Q. Can the bus shelter be listed to protect it? Will consider looking into as well as community asset register.
Q. Clarify where bench will go at Church. Parish Council donating but not installing, Will suggest it replaces the bench to the left of the main Church door looking out towards the road.
The following item was discussed under confidential matters and members of the public were asked to leave
9:15pm Cllr P Smith left the meeting

23. PERSONNEL

Groundsman revised contract (including increase of salary to LC SCP 1 from 1st April) and job description had been forwarded to members of the Personnel committee. 
It was AGREED to increase salary from 1st April in line with LC SCP 1. Also suggested that Cllr Bean to shadow Groundsman in order to learn more about the role and investigate supplying a mobile phone. 
Clerk advised she has been keeping a timesheet and is currently working 30 hours a week rather than contracted 22 hours a week. It was AGREED to pay 32 hours overtime for February and Clerk to continue keeping timesheet for extra hours to be reimbursed.
Meeting Closed at 9:40pm
4
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------


8th April 2019

